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January 17, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

[bookmark: _GoBack]The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU), Local 587 (Department of Transportation - Transit) memorandum of agreement regarding insured benefits effective January 1, 2018, through December 31, 2019, which will enable King County to continue to provide public transportation services.  This agreement covers approximately 4,000 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by this agreement perform work in support of the Transit Division’s bus, streetcar and light rail operations.  Their work groups include Transit Operations, Vehicle Maintenance, Rail, Sales and Customer Service, Power and Facilities, and Service Development.

King County and ATU, Local 587 are already parties to an agreement concerning the provision of insured benefits covering a term of January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2017.  This new agreement for insured benefits covers the years 2018 and 2019.  It is substantially similar to the expiring benefits agreement, in that it maintains the “defined contribution” approach to the employer’s provision of insured benefits.  This agreement maintains the concept of the protected fund reserve, which provides a buffer to the benefits plan should the value of claims exceed revenues.  It also maintains the current plan design features that are in effect for the ATU, Local 587 bargaining unit.

This agreement makes a number of noteworthy changes to ATU’s benefits package.  Through this self-funding agreement, employees will not participate in the Healthy Incentives program as currently designed.  They will all receive the “gold” level of benefits.  King County and ATU will work to develop a transit-specific wellness program that is voluntary and tailored to the unique needs of transit workers.  This agreement also adds coverage for cost of medical examinations relating to commercial driver’s licenses.  It also authorizes the introduction of Accountable Care Networks in 2018.
This agreement does not establish the employer’s per-employee-per-month funding rate because those amounts are being negotiated in main contract bargaining with ATU, alongside the bargaining unit’s wages.  It does, however, introduce a number of cost-savings provisions which offset the additional costs.  It increases the emergency room co-pay and the spousal benefits access fees.  It ends the retiree medical subsidy and conforms the definition of domestic partners to the state definition.

This agreement furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan in that it helps keep the cost of business down and it promotes the long-term sustainability of County services.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

We respectfully request the approval of this agreement.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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